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Virtual Currency Regulation: ‘BitLicense’
Re-Proposed by NYDFS

February 6, 2015

On Feb. 5, 2015, the New York State Department of Financial Services

(“NYDFS”) issued for public comment a revised proposal[1] for the

“BitLicense” regulatory licensing scheme for virtual currency businesses

that conduct transactions with New York businesses and consumers.

Comments will be due 30 days after the revised proposed rules are

published in the New York State Register. The NYDFS initially proposed a

“BitLicense” regulatory scheme in July of last year[2] and received over

3,000 comments in response.

The revised proposed rules incorporate numerous changes suggested

during the July 2014 public comment period, such as:

▪ Providing broad power in the superintendent to issue two-year

“conditional licenses” to applicants;

▪ Carving out from the definition of “Virtual Currency” digital units used in

connection with “Gift Cards” (as defined by the proposal);

▪ Eliminating the requirement that, to the extent practicable, licensees

obtain the identity and address of transaction counterparties; and

▪ Requiring the maintenance of to-be-determined and negotiated capital

reserves instead of prescribing permitted uses of retained earnings.

Authored by Donald J. Mosher, Joseph P. Vitale, Jessica Sklute, Kara A.

Kuchar, Melissa G.R. Goldstein and Steven Y. Sun.
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If you have any questions concerning this Alert, please contact your

attorney at Schulte Roth & Zabel or one of the authors.

[1] A copy of the revised proposal is available on the NYDFS website.

[2] A copy of the original proposed rules is available on the NYDFS

website. See our previous Alert, “Virtual Currency Regulation: Summary

and Analysis of the New York State Department of Financial Services

Proposal,” for a summary and analysis of the July 2014 proposal.

This information has been prepared by Schulte Roth & Zabel LLP (“SRZ”)

for general informational purposes only. It does not constitute legal

advice, and is presented without any representation or warranty as to its

accuracy, completeness or timeliness. Transmission or receipt of this

information does not create an attorney-client relationship with SRZ.

Electronic mail or other communications with SRZ cannot be guaranteed

to be confidential and will not (without SRZ agreement) create an

attorney-client relationship with SRZ. Parties seeking advice should

consult with legal counsel familiar with their particular circumstances.

The contents of these materials may constitute attorney advertising

under the regulations of various jurisdictions.
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